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significant new (and growing) expense, IHS finds itself, as you say, in “a funding dilemma.”
With lease proposals totaling $18 million, and only $5 million identified as available, I[HS
faces a 105(]) lease funding shortfall of $13 million.

This dilemma is largely of the agency’s own making. While the total cost of 105({)
leases has increased significantly in the last two years, an increase was predictable, and THS
should have done a better job of tracking and projecting lease costs. Worse, the
Administration actually sought to decrease the supplemental tribal clinic appropriation that
IHS has used to fund 105(/) leases and Alaska’s Village Built Clinics (VBCs) from $11
million to $2 million. Congress retained the FY 2017 funding level of $11 million in FY
20138, but obviously that was not nearly enough to cover the 105(/) leases, let alone provide
sufficient increases for the chronically underfunded VBCs.

IHS proposes to address the problem by reprogramming unallocated FY 2018 inflation
increases. While this would avoid any program cuts, it would also reduce badly needed
program increases. Reprogramming is always divisive, creating “winners” and “losers,” as
we saw in FY 2014 when IHS had to reprogram funds to cover contract support cost
shortfalls. Direct service tribes rightly complained that they were being penalized, through no
fanlt of their own, for the agency’s failure to estimate and obtain the needed amounts. Similar
tension can be expected if the proposed reprogramming of inflation funding goes forward.

There is a better solution: to seek and obtain a supplemental appropriation of $13
million (at least) from Congress. IHS can make the case that an unforeseen (though
foreseeable) new cost arose following a recent court decision and IHS needs supplemental
funding as a bridge to a permanent, long-term solution starting in FY 2019.

We understand that this consultation is focused on FY 2018 and that an additional
consultation will be held on “sustainable options™” for FY 2019 and beyond. But with the FY
2019 appropriations bills working their ways through Congress with only modest increases for
tribal clinics, we would like to make a few brief points on long-term solutions.

First, the Administration should cease proposing appropriations act language that
seeks to overturn the Maniilag decision and essentially nullify section 105(/) by making lease
compensation discretionary. This backdoor attempt to revoke a provision of the ISDEAA
through an appropriations rider is contrary to Congressional intent in the ISDEAA and the
trust responsibility to Tribes.

Second, IHS must get a handle on these lease costs and ensure that the appropriations
committees are well informed. THS should submit annually an estimate of its need for 105(/)
lease compensation early in the budget cycle—not % of the way through the fiscal year—so






